PRIME MINISTER

cc Mr. Powell

Mr. Norgrove

Mr Flesher

Mr. Alison

A first cock-shy at a reply to Sir Austin Pearce's letter (flag A), which draws heavily on Mr. Brittan's Statement to the House yesterday (flag B).

Also attached is the DTI record of the famous meeting (flag C).

Its text needs clearance with the DTI.

N.L.W.

N.L. WICKS
13 January 1986



10 DOWNING STREET

THE PRIME MINISTER

14 January 1986

han no denné so columen us and May (che seg do

Thank you for your letter of 13 January about the discussion which your Chief Executive, Sir Raymond Lygo, had with the Secretary of State for Trade and Industry on 8 January.

As you will know from the Secretary of State's Statement in the House of Commons yesterday, his recollection of the meeting differs from Sir Raymond's which is reported in your letter. The Secretary of State did not, as he told the House, make any suggestion to Sir Raymond that British Aerospace should withdraw from the European consortium or that their participation in it was contrary to the national interest. On the contrary, the Secretary of State emphasised that it was for Westland to decide what course to follow. The Secretary of State went on to say that the nature and tone of some of the campaigning on behalf of the European consortium could fuel protectionist sentiment in the United States and could damage the commercial interests of British Aerospace and its European partners, especially in the United States. Sir Raymond himself said that British Aerospace's United States subsidiary had expressed great concern about their US business being harmed. The Secretary of State also said that it was not in the national interest that the present uncertainty involving Westland should drag on.

The Secretary of State assured the House of Commons that if others had gained a different impression of what was said

or intended at the meeting, he very much regretted it. I would wish to give you that same assurance. Let me emphasise too that it is, of course, no part of the Government's policy to intervene on the merits of the two offers. Nor would we want to bring any pressure to bear on either UTC/Fiat or on at the the members of the European consortium, which of course for brilling includes British Aerospace, to withdraw their offers.

Einally, let me say that I fully accept that Sir Raymond Lygo is one of the last people who could be accused of being anti-American. Sir Raymond had the most distinguished career in the Royal Navy when, as you say in your letter, he had the closest involvement with the United States.

We have agreed that although your letter was classified "Private and Strictly Confidential", it should now be published as would my reply.

British Aerospace

PUBLIC LIMITED COMPANY

From the Chairman, SIR AUSTIN PEARCE, CBE

Private and Strictly Confidential

The Rt. Hon. Margaret Thatcher, FRS, MP,
The Prime Minister,
10 Downing Street,
London SW1

100 Pall Mall London SW1Y 5HR

Telephone: 01-930 1020
Telegrams: Britair London

Telex: 24353

14/81 6 ChWing 14/81 6 ChWing 7. RTA.

13th January 1986

Der Prim Ministe,

You should be aware that while visiting Mr. Pattie to discuss Airbus business on Wednesday the 8th January, preparatory to a meeting in Munich on January 9th, Sir Raymond Lygo, my Chief Executive, had an impromptu meeting with Mr. Leon Brittan in the Department of Trade and Industry at 1700 hrs. The meeting was at the Secretary of State's request, in the presence of Mr. Geoffrey Pattie, Mr. Macdonald and Mr. Michell all of his Department, as well as his Private Secretary.

Sir Raymond returned directly to a special Board Meeting of British Aerospace which was in progress and made a full report of his conversation to the Board. He also wrote down all the salient points that had been made to him. His report stated that the following points were specifically covered by the Secretary of State:

- 1. expressed a view that as the DTI were our sponsoring Department we should have consulted with his Department before we entered the Consortium
- 2. to enquire whether we had fully considered the effect our actions might have on our American business and in particular on the A320 and his concern about the effect on Anglo-American business that our actions might be having
- 3. his concern at the Consortium leadership role we appeared to be adopting
- 4. that the decision should be left to the shareholders alone
- 5. that the agreement of the National Armaments Directors had never been endorsed by Government and that he could prove this by showing Sir Raymond the Minutes of the meetings which discussed it
- 6. that what we were doing was not in the National Interest
- 7. that we should withdraw.

about the meeting held with Mr. Michael Heseltine.

You should also be aware that on December 11th, I was approached by Mr. Macdonald of the Department of Trade and Industry who expressed the Department's concern that British Aerospace had not consulted the sponsoring Department, the DTI, before getting involved with the European Consortium. I reminded him of the meetings with Sir Basil Blackwell on May 15th and Sir John Cuckney on July 15th when British Aerospace had stated its interest in ensuring the survival of Westlands and that these conversations had been reported to Mr. Tebbit, Mr. Pattie and Sir Brian Hayes. It was indicated to me that Mr. Brittan was very concerned at the developments and I therefore requested a meeting with him which was held on December 13th at which I stated that British Aerospace as a fully privatised company had considered the Consortium proposal on a commercial basis and since the DTI had not responded in any way to British Aerospace's expressed interest in the Westland survival, that British Aerospace should proceed on the basis of its commercial interests and these took into account the U.S. relationships for both British Aerospace and Airbus Industrie.

had been given to understand was correct. At no time was any discussion

This discussion covered some of the facts as mentioned above but not as pointedly as were made to Sir Raymond. We were thus aware of the arguments being made by the DTI, but believed that the shareholders of Westlands should decide. That is still our position.

I have no doubt that Sir Raymond's account of the events so fresh in his memory and recounted to the Board so soon after the event with the assistance of notes made immediately after that meeting was substantially correct, and are borne out by much other information that is coming to light. So far we have refused to make any public comment.

The meeting took place immediately following a discussion Sir Raymond was having with Mr. Pattie on Airbus Industrie's proposals for a new programme. The connection is worrying to say the least. Whatever the words used were meant to convey, the message was perfectly clear. I would therefore ask you to take this letter into account in any further exchanges that might take place, or in any further statements that might be made by the Government, in order to avoid further embarrassment.

Please be assured that we have absolutely no desire to embarrass you, and much regret that you have become involved in what should have been a purely commercial discussion and decision-making process. Nevertheless, I think it is important that you should understand the position of British Aerospace.

This letter is addressed to you and is not being copied to any other party.

Yours sincerely,

aux